April 8, 2002

MEMORANDUM

To:
Steve Allred, Associate Provost for Academic Initiatives

From:
Joseph Jordan, Director, Sonja Haynes Stone Black Cultural Center

Re:
Budget Planning Document

1.
A brief overview of the Sonja Haynes Stone Black Cultural Center and its mission:

*To encourage critical examination of all dimensions of African American and African diaspora cultures through sustained and open discussion, dialogue and debate, and to enhance the intellectual and socio-cultural climate at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. (proposed revised mission statement)
The Sonja Haynes Stone Black Cultural Center (SHSBCC), in considering the above revised mission and purpose, is directed to provide opportunities for the campus community to engage African diaspora cultures through projects, programs, and collaborative educational initiatives. 

Since my arrival and assumption of the directorship in August 2001, I have been working with the SHSBCC staff and the Advisory Board to evaluate our work and operations. Our discussions have been extremely useful and the results of those sessions are being written into our restructured programming and organizational plan. Our current and planned work is described below.

Promoting undergraduate and graduate/professional education 
The SHSBCC makes a direct contribution to the general educational mission of the university. Our work includes:

The Sonja Haynes Stone Memorial Lecture is the signature program of the Center and, each year, brings a woman lecturer to campus, whose work, scholarship and service epitomizes the vision and sprit of Dr. Stone. In the coming years the Sonja Haynes Stone Lecture will be expanded to include a fellowship. The Sonja Haynes Stone Fellow will serve as a resident resource person for the campus and help to make the connections between culture, service and scholarship.
The Blacks in the Diaspora Lecture Series is an ongoing program of lectures, roundtables and other dialogues on a variety of subjects from the African diaspora. We also support the annual Blacks in the Diaspora Student Academic Conference, which is planned by the Institute of African-American Research, 

The Cross Cultural Communications Institute (CCCI), founded in 1990, is a primary campus forum for discussions of ideas, issues and initiatives between various communities. The CCI explores ways to bridge perceived ethnic, racial, class and other differences through constructive dialogue and also proposes active solutions. It brings together students, faculty, staff and community resources in imaginative and creative ways and builds on the efforts of other campus offices.

Initiatives in the Planning Stages: 

(1) SHS Collegiums are a proposed new initiative for the 2003-4 academic year and will provide support for joint research/study projects by faculty and students on various topics in Africana studies. The SHS Collegium serves as our primary vehicle for collaborative work on Africana subjects from a wide-range of perspectives, especially from interdisciplinary and multi-disciplinary vantage points.

(2) The Visiting/Resident Scholars and Fellows Program brings distinguished and key individuals to the campus to serve as resources in Africana studies. Academics, public policy-makers, activists, and political figures are eligible for this program.

(3) International Projects in Africana Studies support the university’s efforts in student exchanges, faculty exchanges and short-term projects in countries throughout the African diaspora The program provides for collaboration with other campus institutions and supports the overall curriculum focus on global education.

Serving the people of N.C. – the Hurricane Floyd Recovery Project ‑ in affiliation with the Carolina (student) Association of Black Journalists and the Carolina Center for Public Service the SHSBCC organizes volunteers to spend a Saturday each semester working in Eastern N.C. to assist flood victims. Two trips were made this year with one organized with volunteers from the Communiversity Program.

Communiversity Youth Programs – The SHSBCC's ongoing public service program that engages our student volunteers to work with youth and teens from the Carrboro/Chapel Hill and Chatham County schools systems. Communiversity currently serves 73 students from 18 local schools, assisted by our 65 Communiversity volunteers.

Cultural Programming helps the campus community, and others, to more clearly understand that African-American and Africana cultures have a cumulative history of critical discourse which is consistently being examined and re-constructed. Our group of standing cultural programs includes: the Authors and Poets Readers Series; the African Diaspora Film Fest the Hekima Reading Circle; and Sauti Mpya (literary magazine).
Staffing  - The SHSBCC staff includes, besides the Director: an Assistant Director; an Administrative Assistant; a Director for the Communiversity Program; a Program Assistant responsible for Programs; a Public Information Assistant; and a part-time Research Assistant who works with Communiversity.

Leveraging research funding from federal and private sources The vast majority of private funding efforts have been in conjunction with the Development Office in raising funds for the freestanding building. These include visits with donors and potential donors. Much smaller donations have been made to CCCI and Teen Outreach.

2.
Major concerns about the future of the BCC

Upper most in our minds is the integrity and viability of the Center as a   resource in Africana studies for the entire campus. The Center was planned with a somewhat limited vision of its ultimate direct utility to the academic mission of the University. I am concerned that the limits that are apparent in our current mission statement ‘marginalize’ it within the larger academic planning activities of the university. Some of our new initiatives are designed to take out us further out of the realm of student services so that we may, more properly, focus on supporting engaged, scholarly and performance work from students, faculty and the extended community of scholars that addresses culture.

A key piece of this endeavor is working diligently to find suitable space in the new SHSBCC building for the Institute for African-American Research (IAAR), which is currently slated to occupy a small suite of offices on the third floor of the new building. This area is clearly inadequate and pales in comparison to other Center spaces that fall outside of our immediate mission. Retaining the IAAR in a secure and viable space is a key element in our plan to provide an institutional home for African diaspora culture and research at the University.

There have been some important administrative commitments made to the SHSBCC over the last two years that provide for services in the new building: (1) technical supplies, equipment, and ATN support for the two classrooms, two seminar rooms, auditorium, multipurpose room, library, and small computer room; (2) The University Library will staff the SHSBCC library, which will be a branch of the main library.

Notably, previous reports to the Provost have suggested that the computer room would be used by only one program, however, that decision may have been made without full consideration of the circumstances. Therefore, it is more likely that all building residents will have some access to the computer room. It is also clear that administrative support and commitment will be needed in the areas of general maintenance, upkeep and security for the new building. 

At this juncture the SHSBCC has been able to work closely with the Development Office to secure funding for the building, but their work is not intended to provide support for programs and activities. Therefore it is imperative that support for our administrative work be maintained via the assistant director position and support for her work. The assistant director will spend at 50% of her time acquiring outside sources of support for the range of program, projects and activities that respond to our mission.
This includes permanent endowments for each of the continuing and planned programs outlined above. We are also at a critical stage for locating funds to support both the Art Gallery Fund and the SHSBCC Library Endowment Fund. The Art Gallery Fund will enable us to present the best artistic work for exhibit in the gallery. It will provide for the acquisition and conservation of items that will be displayed throughout the building including art, artifacts photographs, and other items. The fund would also support exhibits that highlight cultural and historical topics. 

The SHSBCC Library Endowment Fund would support acquisition of texts, specialized materials and other resources in Africana studies for the 10,000-volume SHSBCC library in support of the academic mission of the University.

3. 
Incremental Needs  and Possible Benefits

In the immediate period we will most certanly require additional professional devlopment opportunities for the staff that are not available on campus. Each staff member is being asked to maintain currency in the relevant computer programs particularly in fundraising, graphic design and communications. 

They are also asked to do all of their own record-keeping and data base management which requires constant updating of skills. If we have staff who continually maintain their skill level in accordance with field and office demands, we will not have to seek consultant or other specialized outside help to complete key tasks.

We will also require more professional web assistance as we migrate to a more web-based strategy to ditribute information and program notices, as well as some publications. A strong and effective web-strategy will lessen the cost of publicizing programs and projects, much of which is consumed in printing, advertising and postage.

We must find ways to increase the travel budget for the Director and the Assistant director. The next year and a half, in the run-up to the opening of the new building, is a crucial period for fund raising. We calculate that our fund raising over the next three years alone will have to average $750,000 in order to properly endow the limited number of programs we’ve already identified. A truly world class Center will have to accomplish even more. I will average at least five days a month on the road during 2002-2003 and the Assistant Director would like to do the same. These trips will take us to private and corporate foundation offices throughout the countrry, as well as to other potential sponsors/partners for our work.

The immediate benefit is the replacement of limited university funds with more stable and dependable recurring sources of support.
4. 
Response to a permanent cut in recurring state support of 5 percent and 10 percent.

We have been especially mindful of the need to be wise in our use of recurring state monies and have already limited staff travel, development training, professional development, postage and printing. In the event of a permanent cut of 5 percent (approximately $7,125) we would have to cut back further on these items. 
We would immediately cut back on printing and postage ‑‑ which would mean fewer copies of our program guide, annual report, newsletters and other materials frequently used and requested by the Admissions Office, Development Office, and various departments and institutions on campus.

In the event: of a permanent cut of 10 percent (approximately $14,250) we would be severely crippled because programming would have to be cut. The first cut would be in our support for campus groups, departments and extemporaneous programs that frequently request funds and/or resources, such as postage and printing. In most cases direct support is requested. 

This year, for example, it would have included the Jazz Festival Lecture with Quincy Troupe; Women’s Month programming with Marcia Gillespie and Tracey Sharpley-Whiting; North Carolina Literary festival Sponsorship of 3 programs; M.L. King, Jr. Day programming; Co-sponsorship of the Institute for African American Research Student Academic Conference; support for the experimental performance Is It a Human Being or a Girl?; and the George Moses Horton Award at the Chancellor’s Award Ceremony.

This would mean fewer collaborative programs, and in some cases the termination of some campus programs. In many cases, our leadership in programming defined the collaboration, and helped give needed direction to the efforts of those interested in diversifying their work.

